MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

APRIL 28, 2010

The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville


Norman Morris, R-Saline Township        

     Township






Matt Parise, R-Wintersville    

Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary, R-Toronto       

Tim Poludinak, R-Tiltonsville 

Jeffrey Bonecutter, R-Wayne Township


Matthew Rose, R-Brush Creek Township

Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township


Ed Sobolewski, R-Smithfield       

Bill Cermak, R-Smithfield Township  


Mayor Jeffrey Stone, R-Bergholz          

Mayor John DeFilipo, R-Yorkville



Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond 

Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville


Rich Brownlee, A-Bloomingdale

Joe Ellis, R-Wells Township



Gary Dulkowski, A-Adena 

Adrian Ferroni, R-Jefferson County


Rich Gatchel, A-Dillonvale

Commissioner Tom Gentile, R-Jefferson County
Tom McConnell, A-Salem Township

Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township    



Jon Sperry, A-Stratton

Joe Kmatz, R-Springfield Township               

Barbara Stacey, A-Empire

Frank Litva, R-Warren Township        


Ed Willison, A-Amsterdam

David McGee, R-Irondale                        



Don Miller, R-Knox Township                            

STAFF

Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township    

Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director

Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland             

Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant

OPENING OF MEETING:
President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence after which the membership recited the Pledge of Allegiance.  

ROLL CALL:
Vice-President Bell called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 

MINUTES OF MARCH 24, 2010 MEETING








A motion was made by Mayor Morelli to accept the minutes of the March 24, 2010 meeting; seconded by Mr. Ferroni; motion passed unanimously. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS –   There was none at this time.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT  


Fiber Optic Meeting – We continue to talk about broadband and how important it is for economic opportunities here in the county and the Commissioners and everybody is very interested.  We have been trying to put a plan together even a regional plan.  There is a handout which was given out this evening to everyone concerning a very important meeting to be held on Wednesday, May 5, 2010 at 1:00 p.m. at the Eastern Gateway Community College, Lecture Hall 2100.  We are now doing a feasibility study.  They will be discussing broadband countywide.  Everyone is asked to attend in order to get input for the feasibility study.
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Civil Action – The Director reported last month that the courts had dismissed former Director Greg Blazy complaint against Jefferson County for wrongful dismissal.  Mr. Blazy has filed an appeal.


FY2009 CDBG FORMULA PROGRAM – The County was awarded $249,000.00.

The engineer will be providing the estimates for the following projects this week and following that a bid opening date will be set with the Commissioners Office.




$48,000.00 – Warren Township (Street Improvements)  




$48,000.00 - Village of Yorkville (Street Improvements)




$48,000.00 - 
Village of Irondale (Street Improvements)




$61,500.00 -
Home Repairs-We reviewed 49 applications and 9 homes have been identified for roof repairs.  Once again they are spread out throughout the county in Irondale, Smithfield Township, Mt. Pleasant Township, Smithfield, Tiltonsville, Yorkville, Stratton, Knox Township and Salem Township.  We should receive the Housing Specialist estimates next week.




$6,000.00   - 
Fair Housing




$37,000.00 - 
Administration


FAIR HOUSING WORKSHOP – Jefferson County along with the City of Steubenville and Southeastern Legal Services will be conducting a Fair Housing Workshop on June 21, 2010 here at the towers on the second floor conference room.  They will be covering Why we Need Fair Housing Laws, Understanding Housing Discrimination, Obtaining Relief From Housing Discrimination, Your rights and Responsibilities as a Tenant Under Ohio Law, Why Leases are Important, How to get Your Landlord to Make Repairs, and What to do in Case of Eviction.  If anyone is interested in attending, application forms are available at the desk, please feel free to pick one up on your way out.


COMMUNITY ASSESSMENT STRATEGY (CAS) – We need to adopt three (3) changes to our CAS:

-Warren Township – Investment Area 25 – New



-Village of Yorkville – Investment Area 26 – New



-Village of Wintersville – Investment Area 27 – New (Income Survey) Floyd, Ellsworth, and Roberts Streets for the Knolls Waterline Replacement and Resurfacing Project.  A motion was made by Geno Morelli to amend the CAS by adding Investment Area 25 (Warren Township), Investment Area 26 (Yorkville Village) and Investment Area 27 (Knolls Subdivision by income survey) Floyd, Ellsworth, and Roberts Streets; seconded by Matt Parise; motion passed unanimously.



FY2010 CDBG FORMULA PROGRAM – RPC has been notified by the State that we are eligible for $284,000.00 including $27,200.00 for Toronto.  Dillonvale, Empire, and Knox Township are our targeted areas.  A first public hearing has already been held.  A second public hearing is scheduled for Thursday, May 27 at 10:45 a.m. in the Commissioners Office.  The Director is requiring representation from all three targeted areas plus the City of Toronto at the second public hearing.  Please everyone post the notices that you have received this evening for the second public hearing.


The Ohio Neighborhood Stabilization (NSP) – for Region 19 is moving forward.  The Jefferson County plan has 6 demolitions completed.  On March 16th at 1:30 p.m. we held a bid opening for two in the targeted area of Toronto and 5 in Steubenville Township.  At the April 22nd Board of County Commissioners meeting the Commissioners awarded 6 out of 7 demolitions.  We need to rebid 1 and we also have 4 more ready to go in Cross Creek Township.  Considering the action which the Board of Commissioners took, the Director asked the commission to adopt and recommend some additional requirements to accompany our bid package.  He would like to forward these to the Prosecutor and the Board of County Commissioners.  A motion was made by Mr. Litva to recommend the following attached documents be added to the existing bid packet and that these documents be forwarded to the Prosecutors Office for approval as to form and to the Board of County Commissioners for adoption; seconded by Gino Morelli; motion passed unanimously.  The attached documents were as follows: Corporate Resolution, Experience Record, Delinquent Property Statement, Any/All CDBG Forms (if applicable) W-9 Form, and Ohio EPA Notification Forms and Asbestos Surveys.
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USEPA GRANT – On April 23, 2010 we submitted our second quarterly report (copies are available this evening).  We have completed the Phase I study on the old J & J property in Toronto.  We have 7 more potential sites with 3 of them having signed access agreements.  We were notified Larry Smith has left the consulting firm of RMT and has joined another consulting firm. He has been on board with us from the beginning; he even helped us write the grant in the beginning.  He is most familiar with everything we have done and are doing with our Brownfields.  Commissioner Maple, who sat in on the interview process has been notified.  Once we have the full impact of this move we will report to the board.  It is our understanding he was the only certified consultant in the Ohio region for RMT.   A meeting has been scheduled for our interviewing board to meet with some people from RMT to see where we want to go from here.

FINANCIAL REPORT – Betty Lou Tarr reported as of April 30 we had received $103,247.83 and the expenditures were $27,406.76 which left us with a balance of $75,841.07.  A motion was made by Mr. Cermak to accept the financial report; seconded by Mr. Sperry; motion passed unanimously.  She told everyone that copies of the RPC finances were available on the desk. 

Census 2010 – The Director reported the door to door count will begin on May 1, 2010.

The Director handed the floor over to Commissioner Gentile.  Mr. Gentile explained he was at the meeting tonight to mainly talk about recreation money and State Lake.  First he wanted to talk about the bids which recently went before the Commissioners under the NSP Program.  He wanted to make sure that the RPC Commission understood that the RPC Staff and the Consultant did absolutely nothing wrong, everything was done which was required by the book.  Mr. Gentile had sent a letter to Mr. Straus requesting an interpretation of the “lowest and best bidder”.  Everyone hears the first word, but they don’t hear the second word.  Consultants and people making recommendations generally take the safe approach which is always go with the lowest bid, unless they have something in the bid packet that has disqualified that bidder.  The Ohio Revised Code and it has been upheld in the courts, there is a lot of discretion applied to best.  The courts has basically taken the position and the Ohio Revised Code takes the position that the Courts are not to interfere with the government entity choice of what is lowest and best provided there sub criteria, is not totally arbitrary.  What this means is that the Commissioners has the discretion if they had some issues with any contractor on the list at any given time to say they may not be the best contractor even though they are the low bidder.   Regional Planning Commission did right with their recommendation, the consultant did right by making the same recommendation to Regional Planning and then it came down to the Commissioners whereas they are the final ones who will sign the contract.  Currently the Commissioners are in a lawsuit with the contractor which was recommended.  The only connection the Commissioners had with the contractor in the lawsuit was the Commissioners had signed a demolition contract with this contractor by the recommendation of Regional Planning in that the contractor was the lowest bidder for the demolition project.  Mr. Gentile explained the Commissioners are taking a more aggressive approach with recommendations because their names are going to be the ones on the contract and when things hits the fan and the county gets sued it is going to be the county commissioners who gets sued not Regional Planning.  He wanted everyone to know that the Regional Planning Staff and the Consultants did as they were supposed to do.  Mr. Gentile moved on to talk about State Lake.  He stated when everything had started; the state was basically going to close the park as we know it today and turn it all over to wildlife.  Commissioner Graham was the chair at the time and he called the state and they told him it was pretty much a done deal and it was going to wildlife. Terry Bell, Jim Branagan, and Commissioner Gentile were not happy with what the state had said.  A dialogue was opened through Rich Millison who is a deputy director under Shaun Logan.  Mr. Gentile stated they started talking with Rich and wanted to know what they could do.  After a lot of meetings and a lot of time,  a deal was reached with the state whereas they would give Jefferson County 954 acres of timber, the lake, the structures, a John Deer mower, a brush hog, a truck, a plow, a fairly new zero turn mower, all the hand tools, chainsaws, blowers, pole saws air compressors, welders, almost everything we would need not only to maintain State Lake, but to maintain Friendship Park because we were looking at the whole thing as a combination it is not State Lake or Friendship Park it is the two combined which would create the Jefferson County Park District.  Commissioner Gentile went on to say there was never any 
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plan or long term plan to take recreation money away from the communities.  He said that he would not say “your” recreation money because it is the county’s recreation money that the county gives out as the communities apply to the Commissioners for projects, it is kind of a safe guard.  When the money was first put in, it was put in for Friendship Park and over the years it has been distributed to the communities. Most of the communities have done wonderful things.  By and large the money which has been given out over the years, the townships and small villages has done wonderful things with the money and it is money they would not otherwise receive to do these things.  There never was any plan to take that money away to give it to State Lake.  Commissioner Gentile stated that he had just picked up the paper tonight and in the article from Mingo Junction it stated the Mayor had said that the County Commissioner’s had contacted them.  The County Commissioners have not contacted anybody and he challenged any city, township, or village that claims someone from the Commissioners office called and said they didn’t want them to take their money this year to please let him know.  Nobody has ever said they want people to give their recreation money up.  Mr. Parise asked if this was the recreation money which was part of the municipal tax.  Mr. Gentile responded it was.  Mr. Parise explained he was part of the County Commissioners when they set up the percentages and he thinks part of what the Commissioners are hearing from  the communities is  to get that hat to make sure that we got that hat, I am not sure whether it was myself (Mr. Parise) or whether it was the prior Board but I don’t want to say where the money went promised that recreation money would be given each year back into the communities.  That was part of the promise the county commissioners gave and he is not suggesting Commissioner Gentile is saying it is going anywhere else, but he is saying that was a promise made by the county commissioners at that time to get that tax passed and so that everyone would buy into that.  Commissioner Gentile replied that was more light than anyone has been able to shed because he has heard a lot of different comments and he had read a newspaper article which Mr. Branagan had given him on some of the facts which were surround it originally, but Commissioner Gentile knows that and that is how it has been used.  Mr. Parise stated that was part of the original promise and he thinks now is what he has is some rumors or may be true because he doesn’t know, but starting to say hey, we’re going to give that recreation money taken away from us and that was the original promise from the board I sat on that board, we did those percentages, we were one of the first boards to start giving out recreation money across the communities and I think what you may be hearing whether it is rumors or whether it is truth that touches peoples nerves when you start to take money away that a prior board had promised.  Commissioner Gentile said that is just it, we haven’t taken anything away nor have we taken any steps to take anything away.   Terry Bell and some other townships have volunteered to not ask for any funding this year so that it can go towards State Lake.  That is totally up to each entity.  This is totally a choice that any of the communities can make.   What Commissioner Gentile favors is when you break out the permissive tax it goes into five or six categories and in this one category where the recreation money comes it goes to data processing, recreation; there is a component which goes to the water and sewer department for developing new water and sewer lines throughout the county.  The Commissioners are looking at restructuring the total permissive tax hopefully with the goal of trying to put more money towards recreation and to set aside a certain amount which would fund both parks.  That is what the goal is.  He is not telling anyone that this is what the board has voted on, it is just what he favors and he thinks it is what the other commissioner’s favor, but the interpretation needs to be obtained from the Prosecutor. No one is trying to change what the categories are, they are just trying to change how some of the monies are exchanged in the categories.  Commissioner Gentile, Mr. Branagan, and Mr. Bell are not trying to take anything away from anyone.  They don’t want to see another thing lost from the county.  Particularly something which is free and you can take your family to and enjoy.  Commissioner Gentile told everyone if they have any questions to please call the Commissioners office and not to pass a Resolution in their community for something the Commissioners haven’t even done.

JEFFERSON COUNTY RPC











APRIL MINUTES











PAGE 5

NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be May 26, 2010 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers. 

ADJOURNMENT:
Mr. Brownlee moved that the meeting be adjourned; seconded by Mayor Stone; motion carried

unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

